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Department of Tourism & Cultural Affairs

MINUTES of the NEVADA COMMISSION ON TOURISM 

December 4, 2017

The Nevada Commission on Tourism held a Commission meeting at 12:00 p.m. on December 4, 2017 at the Flamingo Hotel, Savoy Room Conference area, 3555 Las Vegas Blvd. South, Las Vegas, Nevada 89109 and by teleconference.

Call to Order
Lt. Governor Hutchison, Chair, called the meeting to order at 12:03 p.m.

Commissioners Present:
Lieutenant Governor Mark A. Hutchison, Chair

Cindy Carano, Vice Chair

Don Newman

Rossi Ralenkotter

Herb Santos, Jr. 

John Wagnon

Julia Arger

Bob Stoldal

Bob Cashell

Brian Krolicki

Commissioners who are absent/excused:

Mike Vaswani

Richard Arnold

Bob Morse

Staff present:
David Peterson, Interim Director

Peter Barton, Administrator, Divisions of Museums and History

Tony Manfredi, Executive Director, Nevada Arts Council

Tiffany Brenig, DAG 

Others:
Patrice Bell, Pulse Travel Marketing
Victoria Osorio, Global Marketing Sales
Roll Call and Determination of Quorum
HUTCHISON:
Well, good afternoon, everyone, hope you're all having a great day.  This is the time and place for our Nevada Commission on Tourism Meeting.  It's been scheduled and agendized, and we welcome everyone who is participating not only here in person with us, but also by phone, and I know that they'll identify those who will be on the phone participating with us as well.  What I'd like to do is have Mr. Peterson confirm that we have the proper posting of this Notice for our meeting and then call roll and confirm the quorum.

PETERSON:
For the record, David Peterson, Interim Director of Tourism.  Yes, sir, we do have the proper postings in place in advance of the meeting.  I'll call the roll right now.  Lieutenant Governor Hutchison?

HUTCHISON:
I'm here.

PETERSON:
Commissioner Morse is out of town.  We'll mark him absent, excused.  Commissioner DeLone? 

DELONE:
Present.

PETERSON:
Vice Chair Carano is on the phone, I believe.

CARANO:
Yes on the phone.

PETERSON:
Thank you.  Commissioner Miller is on the phone as well, I believe.

MILLER:
I am.  Thank you.

PETERSON:
Thank you.  Commissioner Newman?

NEWMAN:
I'm present.

PETERSON:
Commissioner Ralenkotter?

RALENKOTTER:
Here.

PETERSON:
Commissioner Santos, Jr.?

SANTOS:
Here.

PETERSON:
Commissioner Cashell?

CASHELL:
Here.

PETERSON:
Commissioner Vaswani, are you on the phone with us?  Okay, we'll mark him absent at this point.  Commissioner Krolicki?  

KROLICKI:
Here.

PETERSON:
Commissioner Arger?  

ARGER:
Here.

PETERSON:
Commissioner Arnold is not with us.  We'll mark him absent, excused, and Commissioner Stoldal?  

STOLDAL:
Here in person.

PETERSON:
Thank you.  We have a quorum, Lieutenant Governor.

HUTCHISON:
Great.  Mr. Peterson, thank you so much for calling roll and confirming we've got a quorum.  That concludes Agenda Item A.  
Public Comment
HUTCHISON:
We'll move to Agenda Item B now, which is Public Comment.  Are there any members of the public here in Las Vegas who would like to address the Commission?  Please come forward at this time and identify yourself if there's anyone here who would like to make public comment.  I'm not seeing anyone.  Is this posted anywhere else where any other members of the public would be able to make a comment, Mr. Peterson?

DYKES:
Dee Dykes for the record, Carson City.

HUTCHISON:
Are there any members of the public in Carson City who would like to address the Commission at this time?  Please come forward and step to the microphone and identify yourself, please.  Not hearing anyone in Carson City.  Then go ahead and close out Agenda Item B, Public Comment.  
Approval of Minutes
HUTCHISON:
Move on now to Agenda Item C, Approval of the Minutes.  Members, have everyone had an opportunity to take a look at our minutes, and are there any changes or additions to those minutes?

CARANO:
This is Commissioner Carano.

HUTCHISON:
Yes, Commissioner.

CARANO:
And a question I had June 21st minutes in my packet for our last meeting, but the last meeting was in August.

DYKES:
Commissioner Carano, Dee Dykes for the record.  The June meeting and the August meeting were close together, the June minutes were transcribed first and are included in this packet.  The August minutes will be approved at the next meeting.

HUTCHISON:
All right, any other comments?

CARANO:
I'm sorry, the August minutes will be approved today?

DYKES:
August minutes at the next meeting.

CARANO:
Okay, thank you.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you.  Any other Commissioners have questions or comments or revisions to the June 21st, 2017 minutes?  Hearing none, the Chair will accept a motion to approve the June 21st, 2017 minutes.

SANTOS:
I move to approve the June 21st 2017 minutes.

CARANO:
Second.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you.  We have Commissioner Santos who has moved to approve and Commissioner Carano who has seconded that motion.  Any comments or discussion on the motion?  Hearing none, those in favor signify by saying aye.  

GROUP:
Aye.

HUTCHISON:
Those opposed, nay.  Motion carries unanimously.  Thank you.  

FY18 2nd Cycle Rural Marketing Grants 

HUTCHISON:
That takes us on to Agenda Item D now, which is an Agenda Item for possible action by the Commission.  I'll turn the time over to Mr. Peterson.  If you would please introduce this agenda item for us and direct our attention to any matters that you feel would be appropriate prior to our considerations now.

PETERSON:
Thank you, Lieutenant Governor.  For the record, David Peterson.  I should mention, too, that Sarah Bradley, our Senior Deputy Attorney General, is on the phone, and we also have Tiffany Brenig here in Las Vegas with us as well.  You all have a copy of the fiscal '18 Second Cycle Grant recommendations in your packets.  I would like to let you all know that we held our first open meeting of the Territory Advisory Committee back on November 20th, and with great thanks to Kari Frilot, our Rural Programs Manager as well as Sarah Bradley.  With that, I'm going to turn this portion of the presentation over to Kari to walk you through the Second Cycle Grant recommendations.

FRILOT:
Thank you, David.  Good afternoon, Governor, Commissioners.  For the record, Kari Frilot, Rural Programs Manager with TravelNevada.  I'm before you today to request your approval to award $666,600 in funding to 104 projects in conjunction with the Second Cycle Rural Marketing Grant Program.  We received 122 projects from 55 organizations from 15 counties.  Only Esmerelda and Mineral counties did not submit applications for this grant period.  The recommendations were prepared by staff, they have been reviewed and approved by the Territory Advisory Committee, which includes the Chair of the six territories and myself.  That took place at the open meeting which was on November 20th in the Laxalt Building.  Our Rural Commissioner, Don Newman, and our Director of Sales and Industry Partners, Teri Laursen, along with Interim Director David Peterson sat in and observed that meeting.

The Chair of Nevada Silver Trails was unable to attend that meeting; however, had sent a message to the group to let us know that he approved of the recommendations as stated.  I would also like to add that in your packet, as requested by Commissioners Santos and Sheltra at the June 21st meeting, is a spreadsheet which shows the last five years of grants awarded by territory.  It's the tab right in front of the magenta tab.  This was at the request of those two Commissioners, and I hope that that meets your approval.  At this point, I'm open for any questions.

HUTCHISON:
Ms. Frilot, thank you very much for those introductory remarks.  Before we open it up for general questions, I'll turn it over to Commissioner Newman.  I know you've always done a great job in terms of providing an overview of your thoughts about the process.  I'd like to hear from you at this time and give us your thoughts about this.

NEWMAN:
Don Newman for the record.  As Kari mentioned, this was a little bit of a change for us from what we've done typically, as Sarah Bradley attended the meeting with us, and it was following all the open meeting laws as required.  We did review all of the grants.  Everything, again, is vetted very well, and with the recommendations of the Territory Chairs and Kari's hard work in tracking requests, what you see before you is what we came up with.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you, Commissioner Newman.  Other Commissioners have any other comments or questions for Ms. Frilot, please?

SANTOS:
Herb Santos for the record.  Thank you very much for putting together that history of those grants.  It did provide us with some good information.  I did have some questions, though, in regards to one of the grants.  I went through them, and I don't want to nitpick at each different request, but I know that one of our obligations is to ensure that all the funds that we allocate to these beneficiaries are spent at the highest level of efficiency and transparency.  When I was looking at the Nevada Silver Trails request for some radio advertising, they had requested $25,000, and it was recommended $12,500.  In the description, it says that it was for 174 one-minute radio digital spots.  Now, for advertising in Las Vegas, I have no idea what the rates are in Las Vegas, but that comes out to $143.68 a spot, which to me seems really high.  Is that something you look at when you guys are going through those to make sure that the beneficiary of these funds is getting the best rates that they can?  And like I said, in the Reno area, I've never seen $143 spots on radio, so that alarmed me and caused some question for concern.

HUTCHISON:
Commissioner Santos, can you just identify for the record what page you're on?

SANTOS:
I don't have the page number.

FRILOT:
Nevada Silver Trails, Page 1.

SANTOS:
Is the second from the bottom.  Thank you.

FRILOT:
It's NST-1852.

HUTCHISON:
Got it.  Great, thank you.  Ms. Frilot, please proceed.

STOLDAL:
For the record, Bob Stoldal.  Just to point out that these are not 30-second spots.  These are full one-minute spots.  So, for a 30-second spot, that would be a little bit high, but for a full one-minute spot, those are normal—longer than a normal 30-second.

SANTOS:
And $143—Herb Santos for the record.

STOLDAL:
Well, let's see.  A hundred—that would be 60 seconds for—about $60 for a 30-second spot.  That's about right.  I think that's about right, because the one-minute spot, I think that's where the challenge comes in.

SANTOS:
Okay.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you.  Ms. Frilot?

FRILOT:
For the record, Kari Frilot.  I'd also like to add that they do track the conversion on these, and it comes into well over 577,000 conversions, and because this territory is the largest territory and represents five counties, and it is also the only territory that does not have a Convention and Visitors Bureau.  The territory itself pretty much does the advertising for the entire territory.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you.  Other comments or questions?  Lieutenant Governor Krolicki, please.

KROLICKI:
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Again, it's a pleasure to be sitting with you, and I want to say thank you to Commissioner Newman.  I understand how much time you've put to the rural territories, and I have to go through this, two comments quickly.  One is—I just want to state this for the record.  I don't think it's a conflict, but my wife sits on the Indian Commission for the state of Nevada, and some of these grants in the Indian Territory will fall within her realm.  I don't think it's a conflict to recuse myself on, but I just wanted to point that out for the record, and my question is on Page 4 of the Reno-Tahoe territory, towards the end of the section, the top one that has to do with LTBA.  It's RTB-241, and just a clarification, you mentioned that NDOT (Nevada Department of Transportation) funds will be used to support the radio ads?

FRILOT:
Nevada Division of Tourism.

KROLICKI:
Okay.  I was going to say, I didn't think NDOT did those things.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you.  Other questions, other comments, observations, Committee Members, of the Commission?  All right, hearing none, the Chair will accept a motion for the Commission to approve the expenditures of $666,600 for fiscal year '18, Second Cycle Rural Marketing Grants, the recipients as outlined in the staff recommendation.

RALENKOTTER:
Move for approval.

HUTCHISON:
Moved for approval by Commissioner Ralenkotter.  Do we have a second?  Do we have a second?

SANTOS:
I'll second.

HUTCHISON:
Second by Commissioner Santos.  If there are any further discussions or questions on the motion on the table?  Hearing none, those in favor signify by saying aye.  

GROUP:
Aye. 

HUTCHISON:
Any opposed, nay.  Motion carries unanimously.  Thank you very much.

FRILOT:
Thank you.

HUTCHISON:
Ms. Frilot, as always for your great work with the Rural Grant Program.  

FY18-19 Strategic Planning
HUTCHISON:
That takes us now on, Commissioners, to Agenda Item E, Fiscal Year 2018-2019 Strategic Plan, and Mr. Peterson, if you could please introduce the topic for us and direct our attention to any matters in particular you'd like to have us focus on.

PETERSON:
Thank you, Lieutenant Governor.  For the record, David Peterson.  In your packets after the pink sheet is the most current draft of the TravelNevada Strategic Plan, including your feedback from the past month, which I thank you for.  I'd like to hit the highlights as well as the changes to the '18-'19 biennial Strategic Plan.  Putting the plan together was a true team effort, so I want to acknowledge the great work of Brenda Nebesky, Bethany Drysdale, Teri Laursen, and Janet Geary who stepped it up tremendously to get this plan in front of you all today.  


The first change that you'll see is on Page 2 of the plan, which now includes narrative that explains the Division of Tourism, its relationship within the Department, as well as our sister agencies just to, again, kind of bring us together collectively.  The theme of the biennial plan is “focus on the future” and as you can see on Pages 2 and 3 of the plan, we are looking to continue to convey the brands for storytelling using authentic Nevada characters.  The idea is to engage consumers in conversations that put Nevada at the center of arts, cultural, heritage, and adventure mindsets.  How does the vision do this?  By using emerging technologies.

We will enhance and integrate social media into our websites and our visual platforms as well as our mobile and CLM platforms.  We're going to continue on with the “Don't Fence Me In” spirit to empower the brand's connectivity with target audiences by delivering personalized dynamic content and messaging to consumers.  We want to take potential visitors further down the decision-making funnel by identifying itineraries, packages, and deals on our website.  So, we want to get beyond sort of the planning stage as it is with consumers.  Just last month, the marketing team, along with our integrated marketing agency  Fahlgren Mortine, our CRM vendor Strategic Solutions as well as our research vendor, TNS Kantar, had a kickoff meeting that started a ten-week assessment of all the data and the metrics that the Division of Tourism currently captures and tracks.  The all-day meeting was led by a company by the name of Cardinal Path and the results of the KTI review will be presented to the marketing subcommittee meeting in February, and then we'll bring forward to the full March Commission Committee meeting the outcome of this ten-week process.  So, I just wanted you to be aware of that and be open and transparent with all of you that we will keep you in the loop as we move through this process.

The five key initiatives that are included in the draft plan seek to evolve the brand, enhance partnerships, advocate for the industry, engage stakeholders, and run an effective business.  In the interest of time, I'm not going to go through the entire section, but rather explain to all of you the thought process behind what you have in front of you today.  I challenged the staff to help me put together a plan that integrated the marketing, public relations, and the sales and industry partner programs into each key initiative with the goals that we have in place to accomplish each of those.  Another change in the current strategic plan has to do with Nevada Magazine.  I met with Janet Geary, the publisher, and we decided that it would be better to move them under “run an effective business.”  They're an enterprise fund so the magazine must not only maintain their existing revenue streams, but they also must look at new revenue sources as well as manage their overall expenditures so they can maintain a 30-plus-day reserve at the end of each fiscal year.  Moving them underneath this key initiative seemed to be the right place for the Division's publishing division to live.  With that, if there are any questions, I'd be happy to address them before seeking the Commission's approval of the Strategic Plan as included in your packets.  Thank you.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you, Mr. Peterson, appreciate all the effort, and we know this is not an easy exercise, and you've done a great job pulling this together and seeking comment before our meeting here.  Commissioners, questions, insights, thoughts, comments?  Commissioner Newman.

NEWMAN:
Don Newman.  David, it's hats off to you and the team for the efforts that you put into preparing this update for everybody.  We certainly know the challenges as we move forward in trying to figure out just where did Claudia put that.  She's off to a new challenge.  So, it's not always easy to remember what direction sometimes we were headed in, and you guys have done a very good job.  I think the team that's in place is a very strong team, and I would encourage the team members to continue to support you in your efforts, because you're being pulled in quite a few different directions.  I just think this encompassed everything that we've been talking about for the last couple of years, and as we move forward into the future realm, this is taking us there.  I would just say, congratulations to everybody involved, and I think this was a very—a good document that you put together.

PETERSON:
Thank you, Commissioner Newman. 

HUTCHISON:
Commissioner Santos.

SANTOS:
Thank you.  Herb Santos for the record.  I was equally impressed with the draft.  I did have one question, though.  That was at Page 11, and my draft, where it talks about evolving sales effort into a results driven domestic and international sales program through, and then mine dropped off, so—

PETERSON:
You are correct.  Mine is dropped off as well.

SANTOS:
So, it's through something.

PETERSON:
Yeah, yeah, sorry.  I was kind of following bullet points.

SANTOS:
Right, which could be.

PETERSON:
Yeah, I'll—what I'll do is I'll go back on the server and look at the master document, and I'll send it off to all of you so you can see what the full bullet point said.

SANTOS:
Plus, it proves I read it.

PETERSON:
Yes.  My apologies for not having the full statement.

HUTCHISON:
That is impressive stuff, Commissioner Santos, and Mr. Peterson, it looks to be up in my copy.  It's the indented bullet points, those three bullet points maybe, maybe not.  You take a look at it.

PETERSON:
I will do that, Lieutenant Governor, yes.

HUTCHISON:
All right, anybody that can improve on the sharp editorial eye of Herb Santos to prove that you actually read this?

ARGER:
I have a comment.

HUTCHISON:
Please.

ARGER:
Julie Arger for the record.  I just wanted to thank Dave and his staff for particularly adding Page 2, which is a really thorough and clear explanation of in particular, where arts and culture fits in, and I really appreciate addressing that concern.  Thank you.

PETERSON:
You're welcome.

STOLDAL:
Chairman?

HUTCHISON:
Yes?

STOLDAL:
Eagle Eyes here on Page 23, under urban sponsorship, the third line, "May be used for first O-time."

PETERSON:
Will you say that again?  Will you say that again, please?

STOLDAL:
It says, "May be used for first O-time or established events."

PETERSON:
Okay.

HUTCHISON:
You got it?

PETERSON:
Got it.  We'll fix that. 

HUTCHISON:
Any other comments, observations, edits, revisions?  Mr. Peterson, I was pleased with the order in which you set forth our reputational management plan on Page 24, the advocates for the industry.  You know, we just went through a legislative process with our budget, and in fact, we were able to actually have some enhancements to that legislative session.  And, you know, without making sure that we keep elected officials apprised and make them understand the ROI of our work here, it could be difficult.  I do think that making sure elected officials understand what we do is a very important priority.  I mentioned that before, and I know Governor Krolicki has mentioned that before my time here as well.  I've heard him talk about that in one of my meetings when I was first here.  That's so important that we do a good job making sure that those who set policy in the state understand the importance of tourism within the Division of Tourism.  I know we understand it with Las Vegas Convention and Visitors Authority, Reno Convention and Visitors Authority, but sometimes the state tourism function can get lost in a lot of the other priorities that rightfully belong at the state level.  But you do a good job of that, and I think it's important that we recognize elected officials have got to understand our mission.  Any other thoughts, comments, questions, concerns?  Yes.

STOLDAL:
Quick comment to echo some of the other members of the Commission.  This document says strategic plan, but really is an action plan.  I mean, it's something that has some work to be done, but it really sets forth things that we can accomplish and will be meaningful.  I think it's a good job.

HUTCHISON:
Very well done.  All right.  If there are no further comments, Chair will accept a motion to approve the fiscal year 2018-2019 Strategic Plan as set forth and contained within our packet.

DELONE:
So moved.

HUTCHISON:
Commissioner Delone has moved for approval.  Is there a second?

NEWMAN:
I'll second.

HUTCHISON:
Second by Commissioner Newman.  Is there any discussion or comments or questions on the motion?  Hearing none, those in favor please signify by saying aye.  

GROUP:
Aye.  

HUTCHISON:
Any opposed, nay.  Motion carries unanimously.  Thank you very much.  

International Presentations
HUTCHISON:
That takes us now to our Agenda Item F, International Presentations, presentations by the Division's recently contracted international vendors.  Mr. Peterson, can you introduce this and anyone you'd like to have speak on this topic, please?

PETERSON:
Thank you, Lieutenant Governor.  For the record, David Peterson.  I'm very excited that we have representatives from the Division's two newest international rep firms with us today.  As you may recall, Pulse Communications and Travel Marketing was awarded the contract back in June.  They began their work as our Canadian rep as of July 1st.  Global Marketing and Sales, the Division's new Latin American rep vendor under contract approved at the November 4th Board of Examiners concluding the request for proposal process that started this past summer.  With that, I'm going to ask Teri Laursen, Director of Sales and Industry Partners, to introduce both companies, followed by short presentations from each.  The presentations themselves follow the yellow page in the packets.

LAURSEN:
Thank you, Dave.  Lieutenant Governor, Commissioners, and those present, Teri Laursen for the record.  So, as he said, we have two of our newest marketing rep firms here with us today ready to present.  We're going to hear first from our Canadian office.  Patrice Bell with Pulse Communications is going to give you a brief summary of her company and the market.  Patrice has been in the industry for over 30 years in various senior level executive positions.  She has an outstanding record of achievement in driving key performance results in the areas of sales, marketing management, operations, and strategic development.  Patrice, and you'll soon know why, is a dynamic performer with a proven track record for managing multiple initiatives simultaneously, which consistently surpassed targeted objectives.  She has a reputation for entrepreneurial management, excellent negotiation abilities, and team leadership abilities, all of which has served her well in her career.  I had the pleasure of working with Patrice in a previous life, and I can certainly vouch for her excellent work deliverables.  Then secondly, we're going to hear from our Latin America rep firm.  Victoria Osorio is Director of Communication and Public Relations at Global Marketing and Sales.  She has 15 years of experience in the travel industry working with leading global travel and destination brands.  Ten of those years have been with Global Marketing and Sales.  Victoria has been featured in PR News, Univision, Telemundo, NBC, and other media outlets for PR, social media, and category expertise.  So, Patrice Bell.

HUTCHISON:
Ms. Bell, come on up here.  We are looking forward to this dynamic, exciting, unbelievable presentation.

BELL:
Oh, my goodness.  That's a bit of a buildup.  Thank you.  Terrific, thank you very much.  Mr. Chairman and Members of the Commission, very delighted to be here today.  I'm one of the managing partners for Pulse Travel Marketing.  With me today, we've also got the Account Director, Lorenzo Campos.  He's at the back, and he's been participating in the fam trips leading up to this meeting as well as the media marketplace.  We're very excited to be here.  So, as Teri mentioned, we were appointed the agency of record in Canada on July 1st, Canada Day, very appropriate, and we got off the ground running pretty quick.  But the first thing, what I wanted to do is talk to you about some of my partners.  We have three partners in Pulse Travel Marketing.  Myself, my background really is more on the retail side of the business.  I worked on the corporate travel side as well as leisure.  I was with Alamo Rental Car for eight years, so I tend to handle more of the trade component of the contract.  My other business partner, Sana Keller, she is responsible for mostly the PR in the partnership, a great background in many different aspects in the industry recently with Four Seasons Hotel.  We just merged our business with KAI Travel Management this year, and Anika Clint, again, has a very strong background on the trade side, used to work for Costco Travel and is a strong presence in retail travel. 

HUTCHISON:
Ms. Bell, just to let you know, we've got the materials I think that you're looking at.

BELL:
That's great.  This is the presentation that Lorenzo will be doing tomorrow.

HUTCHISON:
Yeah, right after tab at the yellow tab.

BELL:
I think we've got a really strong mix of leadership, and we all bring different strengths to the company.  Our office is located in Toronto.  We've got a total of 14 employees.  Some of the accounts that we do handle are, obviously, the Nevada Commission on Tourism, Colorado, Virginia, San Antonio.  We do the PR for Copa Airlines, and we do have a hotel division that's brought in through KAI.  So, we've got a number of Caribbean hotels which we kind of consider a leisure division.  We've also got offices in Montreal and Vancouver to cover the country.  There's not a whole lot of people in Canada, but it's a big area to cover.

Some of the initiatives that we've got planned for this year, the first one that we kicked off the ground was the destination launch for Nevada in Canada.  We did that in September.  We had Chris and Christian come up to Toronto.  We did trade calls.  We did PR calls, and then we had an event that all the trade and the media attended that evening.  It was a really good launch and kicked off all the initiatives we'll be doing in Canada this year.  Some of the things we've got planned down the road, we've got co-op with some major tour operators.  Starting—right now, actually, this month, it's going with Flight Centre and in January with Flight Centre as well.  I'll talk about that a little bit more.  We have the Weather Network campaign that will be Canada-wide, including Quebec, in March.  We've got the social media campaign and influencer engagement campaign, an event in Toronto.  We have the sales mission dates picked out for Vancouver, and that will be taking place March 7th and 8th.  So, hopefully, we'll see people attending that.

We're going to be working with either WestJet or Air Canada, which are the two major carriers into Las Vegas, for some articles in their in-flight magazine.  I also should mention we are working with both these airlines to see if we can get some nonstop flights into Reno, because right now, the only nonstop flights are Vegas, which is well-serviced, but we need to get them throughout the state.  Obviously, fam trips and press trips will be ongoing throughout the year.


The next slide just talks a little bit more about Flight Centre.  Just a bit of background, they're really the largest bricks-and-mortar travel agency group in Canada.  Where most tend to be going online, they've kind of bucked the trend.  They've got about 300 travel agencies across Canada, very well-known.  The reason we also like to work with them is at the end of the campaign, we have really measurable KPIs, and we can see the differences we'll make.  The second major initiative is with the Weather Network, and if there's anything Canadians like, it's their weather, because we always know what's coming down the pike.  2.5 million Canadians check into the Weather Network every day, which is probably about 8% of the population.  The other good news is probably it's most watched in the wintertime, because we're checking on those snowstorms to see what's coming.  Our plan in March will really hit the maximum number of eyeballs as possible.  So, we're actually going to be bringing them into Nevada.  We're going to be doing on-location shots, and we'll be takeovers of the pages and the social media throughout the time of the campaign.  That's just a quick snapshot of what we've got planned.  We are very excited to be representing you in Canada and look forward to many great initiatives and successes.  Thank you.

HUTCHISON:
Ms. Bell, thank you very much.  Are there any questions by members of the Commission for Ms. Bell?  I've just got one quick follow-up, Ms. Bell, if you could just stay there for one second.

BELL:
I'm sorry, yes.

HUTCHISON:
With the Weather Network campaign, what's the reason?  I mean, what's the reason to be on that network other than the eyeballs?  Are they looking at these snowstorms and thinking I’ve got to go somewhere sunny.  I want to go somewhere out of Canada.

BELL:
Well, that's pretty much it.

HUTCHISON:
I want to go south for the winter.

BELL:
There's a number of ways that people can get the weather.  You can get it on the tablet.  You can get it on your phone, but in the morning, you look on the TV, see what's coming, but there's nothing better than seeing a sunny spot when it's snowing like crazy outside.  You want to be going somewhere else.

HUTCHISON:
Right.

BELL:
These are the times we like to pick the destinations.  You would like to be there instead of where you are now.  So, that was the reason, but the other reason is because their metrics and demographics are perfect for what we're looking at.

HUTCHISON:
Great, thank you.  Other questions or any other comments?  Commissioner Krolicki, please.

KROLICKI:
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Most of this room will just kind of roll their eyes when I say this, but it's a very important thing for Canadians.  Most people think hockey is your national sport.

BELL:
Absolutely.

KROLICKI:
But you really, really like curling. 

BELL:
That's the one we yell a lot at.

KROLICKI:
But just for the record, and I'll—if you're here for the next day I would like to talk to you, you know, out of this context, but both the Nevada Commission on Tourism and Rossi’s group, the Las Vegas Convention and Visitors Authority, have helped us put on some of the largest curling events in the world here in Las Vegas, including a very large event, the World Curling Championships, in April.  


So, if we can just speak later, it would be talk about the things that we're doing in Canada, promoting these activities, because, you know, we bring 70,000, which I think is a lot of Canadians, to these events almost on a yearly basis.  But it's a marvelous market and welcome, and thank you, and good curling.

BELL:
Yes, absolutely, and I must also congratulate you.  Your hockey team is doing pretty well, too.  I think you're rocking the pants off the Maple Leafs, so keep it up, and that will also be a huge draw, because in Toronto, it's very difficult to buy tickets, because they're season tickets.  And a cheap ticket in Toronto is $250.  So, to come down here to watch a hockey game isn't out of the question, trust me.  I think you'll be seeing a lot of Canadians at the game.

HUTCHISON:
Well, Commissioner Krolicki is not happy just with the professional hockey.  He wants the professional curling team, apparently.

BELL:
I think it's, anything to do with ice whether it's on a rink or in a drink I think really is a good pitch for Canadians.  So, thank you.  Any other questions?

SANTOS:
Well, Herb Santos for the record.  Curling hockey is cool.

BELL:
Curling hockey.

SANTOS:
But I'm a basketball fan.

BELL:
Okay.

SANTOS:
And you guys did a great job up in Toronto with the All-Star game, but we also have a D league team in—or I can't ever say the name of the city, but the 905.

BELL:
Yes, the six.  We're from the six.

SANTOS:
What's that?

BELL:
We're from the six.

SANTOS:
Right.  But we have a D-league team in Reno, the Reno Bighorns, and it would be great to, you know, foster some, back and forth with the fans from Reno and fans from—

BELL:
Absolutely.

SANTOS:
—Mississauga?

BELL:
Mississauga, that's it.

SANTOS:
Yeah, that's it.  Anyways, basketball is a great sport, too, and we enjoy our friends from Canada that watch the games, and it would be great to have a nonstop flight from ...

BELL:
That's right, absolutely.  And I think there's no reason—like, it is a route planner.  It's going to be something we need to get the airports involved with for funding to get the flights up and running, but I've had conversations with both, and, they're sharpening their pencils.  Air Canada is doing so much expansion right now to secondary airports.  I think there's a shot.  It would be good to get some Northern Nevada flights.

SANTOS:
Agreed, thank you.

BELL:
Thank you.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you.  Any other comments or questions?  Ms. Bell, thank you very much for your presentation.

BELL:
Thanks for allowing us to be here.  Thank you.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you.  All right.

OSORIO:
Good afternoon, Commissioners.  Victoria Osorio from GMS, Global Marketing Sales, TravelNevada representatives for Mexico and Latin America.  Thank you.  It's an honor and a privilege to be here with you today and to be representing TravelNevada in the Mexico and the Latin America market.  I'd like to very quickly introduce Mr. Alex Pace, who is our CEO and President for Global Marketing and Sales.  He's with us here today.  That's Mr. Pace.

HUTCHISON:
Thanks for being with us.

OSORIO:
Thank you so much for the opportunity to work with TravelNevada in the Latin American region.  Today, I'm going to give you the Cliff Notes version who GMS is and what we're going to do for you in the Latin American region.  So, first of all, Nevada, we can't wait to tell your story.  We're super excited to be working with you and with all of the different regions and attractions and destinations within Nevada.  


A little bit about GMS, who we are, we're very unique in the region.  We have an in-market presence in every primary country in the region, including Mexico, Columbia, Brazil, Argentina, and Chile.  We have offices in each of these primary markets.  Are a fully integrated agency.  That means that we combine our sales, our communications, our digital offline and online activities and disciplines so that we're creating synergy in the marketplace.

One of the unique features that we offer and that we know is very important for TravelNevada is that we actually have our own wholly-owned social media agency that is owned by GMS.  It's called Symova. We're fully staffed and equipped, and you can see in the pictures that we have set up monitors throughout the room.  We have a full staff that focuses solely on social media, and that integrates with our PR team, with our sales team so that it's a complete circle of activity so that the funnel is a complete funnel and we close the loop from sales, social media, and PR.

You are in good company, TravelNevada.  We've worked with some of the top brands in the world, Avis, Visit California, Orange County, Sandals.  We've worked with some of the top brands in the industry, and we are very excited to be working now with TravelNevada and to make you a part of our history.  Our expertise and human resources is really what we shine at, is our team.  We have over 22 years of exclusive travel industry experience.  All we do is travel.  That's our focus.  We work with destinations, attractions.  Everything that we do is focused on travel.  We have a bilingual and a trilingual staff.  I myself speak three languages, Spanish, English, and Portuguese, and you'll find that many of our staff members are fully bilingual, so you won't have any problem or any of the TravelNevada staff will have any issues in working with any of our staff members, and we are able to communicate in any of the Latin American countries, including Brazil, which speaks Portuguese.

We have in-country sales managers and PR support.  We have staff in each of the primary countries that we mentioned.  We also have a travel trade sales force in each of the markets.  We have a PR team in each of the markets.  All of the offices are fully staffed.  We have the regional Public Relations Director, which is me, and I'll also be managing the PR  and PR strategy for TravelNevada.  Like I said, we have a social media team.  We have in-house graphic design.  We're not going out and outsourcing graphic design.  We have a full team in-house that focuses on graphic design.  We have a full production team, we're not outsourcing production.  Any event that we can do that is going to be done for TravelNevada, we have the expertise in-house to manage it end-to-end.

Some of the markets that we're going to be focusing on are Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Columbia, and Mexico, the largest of those being Brazil, followed by Columbia.  Is that my music to go like in the Grammys?  Am I being [laughter] all right, thank you very much.

HUTCHISON:
Time's up!

OSORIO:
Thank you.  Time's up.  Like in the Grammys.  They're playing me out like in the Grammys.

CARANO:
That's me.

OSORIO:
Oh, okay.

PETERSON:
They need to hang up and call back in.

OSORIO:
Okay, I'm not being played out, great, okay.  All right.

HUTCHISON:
Walk away.

OSORIO:
Okay, and next, some of the main purpose for travel is obviously vacation and holiday, but you also have a VFR market, which, of course, is very large and important.  The primary activities are shopping across the board.  I think, you know, Latin Americans come here to shop, shop, shop, and that's really important for us to keep in mind while we're marketing and putting together our communications material for the region.  You have stiff competition.  Everybody wants to get into the region, Mexico, Latin America.  It's a competitive market.  Florida, New York, and California are going to be the primary competitors for TravelNevada, so we want to make sure that we have, and we do have a clear strategy for the marketplace.

The key things that we're going to be focusing on are benchmark awareness.  We want to raise awareness of Nevada tourism offerings, the entire state.  We want to boost awareness among consumers and expand program tracking.  Just like Canada was talking about previously, we are very focused on KPIs and making sure that we have results-driven campaigns.  Our primary strategies for the region are leveraging the market knowledge and existing context to develop and implement TravelNevada strategy for each market, and most importantly is executing a comprehensive and integrated strategic sales and PR plan to achieve these objectives.  That creates synergy in the marketplace and allows us to gain greater momentum at a faster pace.

Some of the other things that we're going to be doing is expanding product knowledge.  That is absolutely essential beyond Las Vegas, including Las Vegas, but across the entire state today.  We had our b to b meetings earlier in the day, and it was absolutely fascinating all of the different things that our being offered in the state, and we can't wait to talk about that a little bit more.  We want to leverage the existing and growing motivations for travel, tap into new market opportunities, and of course, create awareness through education in the trade, media, and consumer markets.  Execute result-driven actions is really what we're all about.  We're looking for ways to produce results, so of course, daily sales outreach and calls, conducting sales promotions, strong collaboration with our tourism promotion organizations that are in each of the different markets.  We also want to develop strategic partnerships with airlines, credit cards, and other trade companies and organizations.  We specialize at that.  We work with all of the major players in the region, and as you can see, Aeromexico, PriceTravel, Interjet, BestDay, these are all people that we have worked with.  We're not forging new relationships.  We have established 20-year relationships with these folks in each of the markets we work with.

Some of the ways that we're going to differentiate Nevada is to focus on outdoors, Nevada originals, the DFMI concept, and relaxation and leisure.  We're going to be doing many different promotions and campaigns.  Just one of the major initiatives that we're planning for the region are a Hemispheric TravelNevada Stakeholder Advisory Board that is going to be comprised of members in each of—members from each of the Latin American counties.  The goal here is to strengthen industry relationships and collaboration while increasing awareness in stakeholder investment.  We're going to create this group for members across the region, top industry leaders across the region, and ask them for their opinion.  What do you think we can be doing?  How can Nevada continue to differentiate themselves in the market?  What's happening in your marketplace?  What can we leverage?  What are the opportunities that exist for us?  And really use them as a resource for us and create this brand ambassador role for them and have them support us while we support them, and we're going to be kicking off that particular initiative with a fam trip for members of this particular committee to Nevada.  And that's it.  How's that for the Cliff Notes version of us?

HUTCHISON:
Very efficient.  Thank you very much.  Hold on.  Let's just ask if there's any members of the Commission who have any questions or comments for Ms. Osorio.  Commissioner Krolicki.

KROLICKI:
Just one comment that in our focus groups and research and throughout all those markets where the shopping indicates its prime driver, many times the focus groups, they would tell us that they would bring an empty suitcase to Las Vegas, so that's key throughout the state.

OSORIO:
Yes, absolutely.  I mean, and they plan for this.  They have an empty suitcase, either an empty duffel bag folded up in their case or an actual empty suitcase that they bring with them to fill with goodies that they bought on their trip to the States.  Yeah.  Anything else?

HUTCHISON:
Other questions, comments?  Commissioner Newman.

NEWMAN:
Yeah, my comment would simply be I think we're in good hands both in Canada and Latin America.  I think we have the right agencies representing us, and again, everybody is headed in the right direction.  So, good job to the staff for your selection to represent us, and we continue to move forward.

OSORIO:
Thank you so much for the opportunity.

HUTCHISON:
Ms. Osorio, thank you very much for your presentation.

OSORIO:
Thank you.

HUTCHISON:
Mr. Peterson, anything else on Agenda Item F, or Ms. Laursen, anything else on Agenda Item F or we completed?

LAURSEN:
No, sir.

PETERSON:
No, Lieutenant Governor.

HUTCHISON:
Okay, we'll close out Agenda Item F.   

Agency Reports
HUTCHISON:
That takes us to Agenda Item G, which is Agency Reports, and we'll start off with my Chairman Report.  In just the interest of time, given our timeframe here at our conference, I'll keep my comments brief.  I'm sure you all know that after six years with TravelNevada, we've said goodbye to Claudia Vecchio, who is a wonderful leader of our efforts here in Nevada.  You should know she left in October.  She's now head of the Tourism Bureau in Sonoma County California, and of course, we wish Claudia nothing but the very best and we’re grateful for the years that she spent with us and leading the effort here.  


For the remainder of my term, the vision on tourism in our Nevada Commission on Tourism will be led by Interim Director David Peterson, who's already done a stellar gentleman's job here today directing the crew.  Let's give him a welcome.  [applause] Of course, David has been here with us for, like, 50 years or something like that.  David has achieved something in that range, 16 years, did everything from a Chief Operations and Finance Officer and Director of Research, Deputy Director, of course, of Department of Tourism and Cultural Affairs most recently, and we're just thrilled to have you, David, and appreciate your professionalism and your years and years of experience and looking forward to working with you.  So, thank you.

PETERSON:
Thank you very much, Lieutenant Governor.

HUTCHISON:
Any thoughts, comments, anything you'd like to butter us up at all?

PETERSON:
Not really.  Thank you.  I mean, I appreciate the Commission's support.  It's been quite—the last four weeks, let me tell you, with the conference going on, the Commission meeting, but the staff are just—I can't thank the staff enough for stepping up and helping me and that includes Peter Barton, Tony Manfredi,  Sherry Rupert, and everybody has just pulled together from the Department's standpoint to help.  So, I'm thrilled.  Thank you.

HUTCHISON:
Well, once again, welcome, and thank you so much for taking over the helm for us.  That's the end of my Chairman Report.  That will take us then to G-2 of our Agenda Item G, and Mr. Peterson, turn that over to you for introductions and direction on the administrative agency reports.

PETERSON:
Thank you, Lieutenant Governor.  For the record, David Peterson.  Well, welcome to all of you to 2017 Governor's Global Tourism Summit at the Flamingo Las Vegas.  I think we have a wonderful conference ahead of us for the next two days.  I want to personally to extend just a huge thanks to Tiffany East and her staff, Linda and Ty Frederick, for their wonderful work in pulling this conference together in conjunction with the Flamingo staff.  It's really a remarkable team effort.  In addition, I want to thank Dee Dykes.  I want to thank Ron Webster to my right and Zac White along with the entire TravelNevada staff for stepping up as well to get us to this point where we have, I think, a fantastic two-day conference.

The agenda, along with several really neat interactive features, is on an app, and you can download this app.  It's called the Crowd Compass Attendee Hub on your iPhone or your Android phone.  Any of our TravelNevada staff can help you download the app.  Once you get the app, you simply search for the Governor's Global Tourism Summit 2017, click on it. Oh look Commissioner Krolicki already has it.  I posted a picture yesterday.  It's just a fantastic interactive, cool feature.  You get points as you do things throughout the conference.  We're going to have prizes for the top points-getter.  A very exciting, cool app for the conference this year, again, using technology.

HUTCHISON:
Commissioner Krolicki, did you do that on your own or did you just listen to your children's input on it?  [Laughter]
KROLICKI:
Ty Frederick did it for me last night.  [laughter]

PETERSON:
Included in your packet after the purple page is the conference agenda.  The conference kicks off this afternoon with the Lieutenant Governor, Commissioner Ralenkotter.  We'll also have someone from Nevada Hotel Lodging Association provide opening remarks, and that will be followed by Sherri Pucci who's the General Manager at the Flamingo, doing a welcome for us.  This afternoon, we'll hear from Mr. Roger Dow and Mr. Daniel Levine, and this evening's dinner will feature Lisa Motley from the LVCVA who's going to talk about everything sports, so I'm excited about that.  We're going to end the evening at The Wheelhouse with everyone getting to ride the High Roller, and you know it's going to be cold out tonight and windy, so I have made sure that everybody will have hot chocolate flowing out back, and we'll take our glasses with us and make the long walk to the promenade.  


Tomorrow morning, we're going to start off bright and early with Helen Marano at 8:00.  I think this may be the earliest presentation that Helen has ever given in the morning, so we're going to bear with her, okay?  That will be followed by Patrick Swen from Lassen Tours.  We will then hear from Bruce Bommarito and Wei Jiang followed by six breakout sessions.  I think we have a great lunch program tomorrow for everybody and award-winning author Amy Jo Martin presenting to us.  After lunch, we are very fortunate to have Governor Brian Sandoval address the industry, and that will be followed by Division of Tourism's program update.  Concluding the conference, we have the sales marketplace as well as a fantastic panel on reaching global audiences through digital content platforms.  That's a brief overview of the conference.  Download the app, and enjoy for the next two days.

HUTCHISON:
All right, thank you.  Any questions on this Agenda Item or anything about the Tourism Summit?  All right, Mr. Peterson, please continue.

PETERSON:
Okay, thank you.  For the record, David Peterson.  If we can move on to G-2.3.1, this is the new creative spot.  We ran into a slight delay on the Waddie Mitchell spot from a technical perspective.  We needed a spot to run during the next three months for the winter.  I'm going to have our Chief Marketing Officer, Brenda Nebesky, walk you through the spot and seek your approval to run this through the winter.  I did want to let you know that Brenda and I reached out to the marketing sub-committee members to solicit their feedback on the spot south.  Jennifer Cunningham found the spot to be very compelling.  I'll let Commissioner Newman speak for himself, of course, but I also wanted to pass along some comments from Mr. John Wagnon as well if I may at his request.  So, I'll quote John here.  He said, and I quote, "I will say I really like the skiing app.  It definitely positions Nevada as the kind of place where special things happen, things that you would never expect.  Skiing is a part of what makes Nevada one of the most unique destinations on the planet, and heli-skiing in Nevada is a rare experience.  This spot is very authentic and would pass the mustard with any hardcore skier, great job.  I can't wait to see this campaign on the air."  So, with that, I'd like to bring Brenda up.  We'll show you all the spots.  Okay, thank you.

NEBESKY:
For the record, Brenda Nebesky, Chief Marketing Officer.  Good afternoon.  In November, we made the transition to a true always on media strategy, and as part of that, we needed to replace the “Wild Nights” commercial that we've been running.  As Director Peterson mentioned, in September, you approved a broadcast concept that we were in production with and just ran into some technical delays.  We needed to get it right and just needed more time, and unfortunately, we needed to fill the broadcast schedule that we had at our market, and fortunately, we have this great backup plan, which was earlier in the year, we had captured some video in the Ruby Mountains and actually based on a concept that Fahlgren Mortine had originally presented as one of the broadcast ideas.  We thought it would be a great replacement.  It's really strong.  It definitely captures the DFMI spirit, and as Dave mentioned as well, we reached out to the marketing commissioners, and I'm going to show it to all of you right now.  [Video plays]
NEBESKI:
We think this is a beautiful piece of visual storytelling, and with your support, we'd like to run this seasonal ad through February and then bring the completed Waddie Mitchell concept to the marketing committee in February for review.

HUTCHISON:
Okay, thank you very much.  Comments, they're looking for feedback here in terms of approval of this ad through February.  Commissioner Newman, I know that you were in the middle of this.  Do you want to start us off?

NEWMAN:
Don Newman for the record.  My initial concern was that heli-skiing is not an everyday, every man adventure; however, as I watch this and was kind of caught off-guard, because I actually saw it on the air in Boise, and I've seen it in Elko via Salt Lake television.  Seeing it when you're not expecting it really jumped right off the screen.  It's has a great impact.  Certainly, the two things that jump out for me are the elevation in the upper left corner and then the heartbeat.  That's the experience, and then when she's on the edge of the cliff, it just—it's very exciting and has a big impact.  After I saw it a couple of times, I think it's a great spot, and I think as a, you know, pinch hitter, we couldn't have done better.  I think it's really good.  As we go forward and ultimately see what we're really working on, the bar has been raised.  I think things have been set in place, and this—I felt it was a very good spot.

HUTCHISON:
Other comments, questions, observations?

PETERSON:
Lieutenant Governor, can I add a couple things
HUTCHISON:
Mr. Peterson, please.

PETERSON:
For the record, David Peterson.  We are fully going to test not only the completed Waddie spot, but we're also going to test the Aurel Baker spot as well just as concept of visual storytelling.  We will bring those results forward to the February marketing subcommittee meeting and then, of course, the full Commission in March as well.  We plan on testing everything to come back to you with some concrete results about, you know, what works, doesn't work, if we need to tweak anything down the road, but I think this visual storytelling concept and using these authentic characters may be something that we can expand upon.  And with Aurel Baker, her dad I think was the first person to heli-ski in the Rubies, so it's just this great backstory as well that accompanies that video that we can draw out from a content perspective on our website, and so I just think a unique opportunity here for us.  Thank you.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you.

STOLDAL:
Just a comment.  Always wanted to be an editor.  It's powerful.  It's a powerful spot, but I'm wondering at the end. It sells our brand, whether or not we could shorten the video and have just the audio of her going down the slope that we can go over, but with our brand popping up, the brand as the very last thing we see with the sound of her going down, but it's a great spot.  I think it just sells our brand of a very special state, so nice job.

NEBESKY:
We do have 30 and 15-second versions of the video.

STOLDAL:
Okay.

HUTCHISON:
All right, any other comments, questions, observations?  How long do you want this approval to be for, through February?  Is that what you're asking for?

NEBESKY:
Yes.

HUTCHISON:
Okay.  The Chair will accept a motion, then, for approval of the new creative video spot through February of 2018 as presented in this meeting.

DELONE:
So moved.

HUTCHISON:
Commissioner DeLone has moved for approval.  Is there a second?

KROLICKI:
Second.

HUTCHISON:
Second by Commissioner Krolicki.  Any questions or discussions, comments on the motion?  Hearing none, those in favor signify by saying aye.  

GROUP:
Aye.

HUTCHISON:
Any opposed, nay.  Motion carries unanimously.  Thank you very much.  Creative ad spot is approved.  All right, Mr. Peterson.

PETERSON:
Thank you, Lieutenant Governor.  I got very excited about the thought of hot chocolate tonight and the ski spot, so I got ahead of ourselves here one Agenda Item.  So, if we can drop back to G-2.2, which is the Grant Process Review Update.  I'd like to give you all just a brief update.  The scope of work is included in your packets.  It's actually after the agenda for the Global Tourism Summit.  This was put together with the great help of Kari Frilot as well as Tony Manfredi, Executive Director at the Nevada Arts Council and his staff.  I also had the opportunity to meet with Connie Lucido who's the Administrator of the Office of Grants Procurement, Coordination, and Management for the state of Nevada.  With that, what you see in front of you is the collective input from everyone in your packet.  The next step will be to send this scope of work out to all the preapproved vendors who are on the master services agreement list with the state of Nevada, and we will select one of those vendors to begin this review process.  I'll entertain any questions if you have any on the scope of work, but I just wanted to apprise you of where we're at in this process right now.  We'll start, hopefully, in December.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you, Mr. Peterson.  Any questions on this update concerning the grants process review?  Mr. Peterson, please proceed.

PETERSON:
Thank you, Lieutenant Governor.  For the record, David Peterson.  The next two items, G-2.3.2 and G-2.3.3, these are updates on the 360 virtual reality tour as well as an update on the Arts and Culture Guide and Program.  Brenda is going to come back up and take us through both of them, but I just wanted to give you a heads-up on what happened in September.  I'm not going to steal Brenda's thunder, but we did our virtual reality tour in California.  She is going to talk through that, and then on the arts and culture update, Brenda and the team has done, I think, just a great job of reaching out to Tony Manfredi and staff at the Arts Council as well as Peter Barton and his team and Sherry Rupert and her team as well to get the content from all of them to create this wonderful arts culture heritage program and guide.  We will put it together, of course, but they're the experts in their fields, and we've been soliciting that content.  Brenda has had several meetings.  We've had them on the calls with Meredith Publishing as well, and it's truly a DTCA effort going on here with the Arts and Culture Guide and the marketing program.  So, with that, I'm going to ask Brenda to come up and provide you with a couple of updates and a really cool video on the 360 results.  Thank you very much.

NEBESKI:
For the record, Brenda Nebeski.  As you know, we created an immersive 360 video that was a wild ride through Nevada, and we took it on a tour of San Francisco, Los Angeles, and San Diego.  The intent was to create a non-traditional element in the summer media mix, something that would break wrong perceptions of the state by bringing Nevada to the people, and Fahlgren Mortine put together this wonderful video that kind of summarizes the positive results and reactions of the tour.  And I thought it was better than a boring spreadsheet.  [video plays]
HUTCHISON:
That was better than a spreadsheet.  [laughter]

NEBESKI:
The 360 video and headsets are available in the vendor area if you want to give it a try.

NEBESKY:
I'm going to give you just a quick update on the Arts and Culture Guide.  As Director Peterson mentioned, we're excited to be working with Meredith Publishing on the premier issue of a guide that will explore the cultural and heritage opportunities throughout the state.   Marketing has met with Tony Manfredi and Sherry Rupert and Peter Barton, who have directed the focus of the content choices.  There's an overview of the editorial outline in your packets, and it's essentially built around promoted established road trips and features the rich Nevada culture that can be experienced along the way.  At this stage, Meredith is scheduling the writers and photographers to come out and keep the project on track to print and distribute by May of 2018 at the latest.  We should have an update for you at the next Commission meeting, and, you know, more to tell you about the content and what the spreads and issue is actually looking like.

HUTCHISON:
All right, any questions, comments, for Ms. Nebesky on either the virtual reality tour or the cultural guide program?  Any questions?

SANTOS:
Herb Santos for the record.  I followed it along on Facebook.  I was just a little sad that I didn't get to check it out, so I'm glad that you have it here.  I know that there's some apps that you can get where you can get, which utilizes those little cardboard things where they stick their iPhones in it and they can do the same thing.  Is that available for the public to watch this through?

NEBESKY:
I do plan to brand some of the cardboard viewers, TravelNevada cardboard viewers, but we do have the 360 video available on YouTube, and you can look at it on your phone in 360.

SANTOS:
Oh, so, you already have that.

NEBESKY:
Yes, I do.  We'll send you the link so you can play with it.  It's great.  [laughter]

HUTCHISON:
Any other questions, Commissioners?  How do we feel that we did overall with that virtual tour?  I saw the response that we got, 2,400 people, I think, actually experienced it, 72,000—what's that measured against?  How well do we think we did going in with our expectations?

NEBESKY:
To be honest, I think some of the pedestrian locations were better than others.  I think some of the audiences were a little afraid of the technology, but overall, I think it's an asset that we can use for years to come, and we'd like to take it to college campuses and other neighboring states.  Overall, I think people were really affected by it and made an immediate decision to visit Nevada.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you.

STOLDAL:
Are you saying this is available with Google Glass?

NEBESKY:
No.

STOLDAL:
Oh, it's not.

NEBESKY:
No, it's an Oculus headset and a Samsung phone that's currently running the 360 experience.

STOLDAL:
Okay, thank you.

HUTCHISON:
All right, any other questions, comments?  Mr. Peterson, please.  Thank you, Ms. Nebesky, for your presentation.  Mr. Peterson.

PETERSON:
Thank you, Lieutenant Governor.  For the record, David Peterson.  G-2.3, Quarterly Staff Update.  In the interest of time, because I really do want the Commission to hear from Peter, Tony, and Janet, what I'd like to just bring to your attention is I am working with the staff on a new format for the report itself.  I’s like it to be a little bit cleaner and have it specific to where we have different initiatives that have KPIs, to have the goals for that particular quarter relative to the actual quarterly basis moving forward.  With your permission, I would entertain questions that anybody has about the quarterly report for July, August, September, but I'm not going to go through it just in the spirit of time.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you, Mr. Peterson.  Any questions, Members of the Commission?  Okay, Mr. Peterson, please proceed.

PETERSON:
Thank you, Lieutenant Governor.  For the record, David Peterson.  Item G-3, Division of Museums and History, Boulder City Railroad Museum update, I'm super excited.  Peter Barton, Administrator, Division of Museums and History, is here.  He is going to provide us with an update of what I think is just going to be an incredible opportunity at the Boulder City Railroad Museum.  I promised Peter that I wouldn't take up too much of his time, because it's his field, but I just think this is an amazing project that can be expanded and move forward, and it's art; it's cultural, heritage, history, a visitor experience, a recreational experience.  With that, I'm going to turn it over to Peter.  Thank you.

HUTCHISON:
All right, well, Mr. Barton, go right ahead.  We are full of expectations now and looking for this tremendous presentation.

BARTON:
Good afternoon.  For the record, Peter Barton, Administrator of the Division of Museums and History, and good afternoon, and indeed thank you for the opportunity to spend just a few minutes describing a project of growing significance for the Division of Museums and for tourism in Nevada.  And at the very calculated risk of you thinking Barton has lost his mind, I'm going to ask you before we begin, I'm going to really challenge you to think about what role memory plays in our lives.  Think about memory.  Museums have a strong part in the formation and the stimulation of memory.  At our foundation, museums are memory-keepers and memory-incubators, and we'll circle back and talk about memory at the close of this presentation.  We're going to talk about the Nevada State Railroad Museum in Boulder City, you know, and most heritage rail experiences are just that.  They're a train ride to somewhere.  Well, we're about to embark upon more than just a train ride by taking historical, educational, cultural, and recreational opportunities and blending them together, but having it centered around the train and the communities it served historically and it will do here in the future.  And it begins with a bridge, a simple bridge you might think.  That's the new railroad bridge that will carry the railroad over the new Interstate 11, which is down below the bridge, and the vantage of this photo was taken from the Henderson side of the bridge looking down toward Railroad Pass and Boulder City.  The railroad line from Las Vegas was severed about 1985 when the existing freeway was constructed and NDOT paved over the rail line, thus creating an insulated railroad in Boulder City where we have operated trains over the four-and-a-half miles of the Boulder City branch of the former Union Pacific Railroad.

We opened this experience in 2001.  We operated a few weekends that first year and carried about 1,600 passengers from Boulder City to Railroad Pass and back, but within the span of ten years, by 2011, special events like A Day Out With Thomas and the popular Santa Train has driven museum ridership up over 40,000 persons annually.  And when we built the facilities in Boulder City back in 2000, we couldn't have envisioned the extreme success that we're enjoying, and we build very small facilities, so we far exceeded those right now.  In 2016, led by the efforts of former director Claudia Vecchio, the Division of Tourism provided $469,000, we raised an additional $23,000 to begin a master site plan for our 180-acre site in Boulder City and do a full design for a new visitor’s center and museum experience.  We engaged Lucchesi Galati Architects of Las Vegas, in bringing this vision forward.  And of course, central to the project, as we showed in the earlier slide, is the bridge over I-11 which connects us to Henderson and beyond.

Boulder City, through its Chamber of Commerce and its economic vitality commission and Larry Bender from the Commission here with me today, we have solid partners in the effort.  We've met with the Mayor and Council and the City of Henderson as well as some of their public works folks to work on plans to expand the train experience into Henderson as early as next year.  The design for phase one of the new visitor’s center museum is about to be completed in the first quarter of next year, and concurrently, and very importantly, because we're going to talk again about memory, we're designing a trail extension from the very popular River Mountain Loop Trail which would include new trail heads and scenic overlooks that will run in parallel and in tandem with the new visitor facilities.

We open a whole new series of experiential, recreational opportunities for the public for the two-plus million resident market and the 40-plus million transient market to southern Nevada.  Efforts to secure capital construction funding are underway, and we're looking at a variety of public-private sources and innovative partnerships and funding options.  And just very quickly, this is kind of an overview map with—to the right is historic Boulder City, and to the left, if you follow the white line, that's the new Interstate 11, and down on the left side there at Railroad Pass, you'll see actually two new bridges.  One is the railroad bridge, and one is a pedestrian and bikeway bridge that will run alongside the new rail bridge, and the efforts of Boulder City are really being spurred by the fact that as the traffic moves to I-11, NDOT, and not the Division of Tourism, this being the other NDOT, estimates that traffic counts will drop 40%, and just in my experience, when the Carson City Expressway opened a few months ago, we've seen a decline in traffic of more than 40% in the historic downtown area.  We wanted to find some way to partner with Boulder City to build on our success and to help the economic vitality of Boulder City.  Here again, the two bridges over Interstate 11, which are key and central to the project, and this is a site plan, an overview, and you may have to look at this in your hard copy to really be able to see it to appreciate it.  But the existing railroad facilities at the museum are down on the far left side of that kind of orange shaded area.  Those are the existing facilities.  We're looking to shift the focus to the far right side or the far east end of our property, and that whole shaded area is property that is owned or otherwise controlled by the State of Nevada, some of it in partnership with Boulder City.  We're looking at Phase One is the new visitors center and museum, about 10,000 square feet that goes to the very far right side there down by Nevada Highway in Buchanan.  This is kind of a Phase Two look at the park that we would create in conjunction with this, and the new bike trail would come through this property and really make kind of a circuitous route through it.  And then the final phase would look to build other display halls, a roundhouse plaza, all things that emulate the historic appearance of the railroad yard in some of the facilities that were there. 
Again, this also partners with a trail project that's being developed to build off the existing trails, and if you look kind of in the center there under A-1, this is where we would divert roughly where the Veterans Home is.  We'd come off the existing trail, head a little bit to the south and west and kind of parallel the railroad then going into the new railroad museum facilities.  And here again, we want to keep the railroad theme where there's a need for a bridge over a wash, so we've secured an old 50-foot-long flatcar and we’re going to repurpose that or we plan to repurpose that to actually be the bridge over that particular wash.

As I said earlier, you know, what role does memory play in our lives?  You know, museums, we use objects, artifacts to stimulate memory, but each of us come with our own personal memories.  So, imagine, if you will, getting up on a Saturday morning in Henderson with your family, and you say, what a great day to go for a bike ride.  Get your bicycles out, and you hop on the Union Pacific Trail, which its known as on the Henderson side of the bikeway, cross over Interstate 11, go on the River Mountain Loop Trail, visit some of the scenic overlooks, take advantage of some of the interpretive panels that would be there, come down to the Veterans Home, divert down into the railway bike path, go over to the museum, go on down to Boulder City, perhaps have lunch, do a little shopping, come back, buy a ticket on the train, go to the Railroad Museum.  We'll put your bicycle on a baggage car.  We'll take you back to Henderson, and you go home.  We create new memories as well as stimulate those that already exist.

This is a group of children who have visual handicaps who we brought to the museum last summer.  This was so successful, that the Union Pacific Railroad actually wrote it up on their podcast and took it national, and we hope to do more things like this to create memories for each and every person who comes to visit the museum.  Thank you.  With that, I'll take any questions you may have.

HUTCHISON:
Mr. Barton, thank you very much for your presentation.  Members, any questions or comments for Mr. Barton on this?  Commissioner Krolicki, are you eyeing me down there?  Is that what you want to do?

DELONE:
Just, Commissioner, go off the record.  Could you give us an idea of what the proposed budget is for the build-out of the museum and the rail ride and how that money will be acquired?

BARTON:
Commissioner, that was the question I was hoping to hear someone ask, because that's the obvious question; what will it cost.  We're in the early stages of doing some of the cost estimating, but we believe the trails’ portion of it is between $6 to $9 million.  The museum full build-out, Phase One is about $12 million.  Add Phase Two to it, we're at about $20 million.  It's an entire project that probably will come in, in the area of $30 million.  We hope to go to the legislative session with a capital improvement project for Phase One in the next session.  We're also exploring some of the new project deliveries methods that are being used by the State, public-private partnerships, lease-to-purchase kind of things.  We have a revenue stream here which we believe is sufficiently vibrant to cover the cost of debt service.

DELONE:
One follow-up question.  There is a railroad museum in Carson City.  Is there a relationship between the two, and if not, what led you to start a second railroad museum in the state?

BARTON:
Well, another great question.  Division of Museums and History, which are the state museums, there are seven.  Three of them are railroad museums.  So, the Carson City Railroad Museum was founded in 1980 using a collection first from the Nevada state parks and then some equipment that was reacquired from Paramount Studios, the former Virginia and Truckee Railroad equipment collection.  That was the first railroad museum.  We established the second one in 1985, which is the one in Boulder City, which is a much different experience that was really centered on a train ride more than a traditional museum experience, and then in 1991, we brought the museum online in East Ely.  Railroads, you may not think of it today, but railroads played a critical role in the settlement and the development of what was a hostile environment in Nevada 150 years ago.

CASHELL:
How is the museum in Ely doing?

BARTON:
The museum in Ely, you know, it has a few more challenges than some of the others just by location, but, you know, all boats rise in the rising tide, and it's been some good times for everyone, I think, in the travel and tourism industry in Nevada.

CASHELL:
They haven't scrapped it, so they're still working on it.

BARTON:
They have not scrapped it.

STOLDAL:
Mr. Chairman, for the record?

HUTCHISON:
Please.

STOLDAL:
A couple of questions, I'll just ask them all at once.  Opening the bridge to Henderson, does that, in essence, mean the line is now going to be open all the way to the main line in Las Vegas?  And secondly, I know this Commission is encouraging Nevadans to visit Nevada, but out of that 40,000 visitors, do we have any sense of out-of-state or out-of-country, any demographics in that area?  Thank you.

BARTON:
I'll take the second part of that first.  The latest data that we've got, and this is not scientific in the way that my esteemed colleague, Mr. Peterson, would conduct research, but just asking for zip code data when people buy a ticket.  In Boulder City, there's about 70% of the traffic that's out of market.  That's out of a hundred-mile radius within the area of Las Vegas, and I'm sorry, what was the first part of that question?

STOLDAL:
Does that create an open line to Las Vegas, is that an active to the main line?

BARTON:
The bridge does connect the rail back to the general operating system of railroads.  It would be connected back to Las Vegas.  The City of Henderson owns the track from roughly where the Fiesta is, down through Henderson to that bridge, and they have what they call a directed service agreement with the Union Pacific to provide freight service on that line.  The ability to operate to Henderson will require an agreement with Union Pacific and with the Federal Railroad Administration.  We believe those are not obstacles that we cannot relatively easily overcome.  Getting beyond the Fiesta toward Las Vegas over a track that is owned and operated by the Union Pacific will be indeed a challenge.

STOLDAL:
Okay, thank you.

HUTCHISON:
Don't want to be too critical, but did you just say that pursuing an agreement with a federal government agency would be something that would be not too difficult to accomplish?  [laughter]

BARTON:
Fortunately, we have a great relationship and a long—I hate to use the word track record, but a very successful track record with the FRA.

HUTCHISON:
Mr. Barton, thank you for your presentation.  I've been to all three of these museums, just absolute treasures for Nevada.  The big thing about the Boulder City Museum that is missing is the visitors’ center like in Carson City, the great visitors center there.  Ely has got a great visitors’ center, and Boulder City just doesn't have a visitors’ center.  That's what you're looking to upgrade and add to the museum system here in Nevada.

BARTON:
That's correct.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you.  Anybody else?  Mr. Barton, thank you very much.  All right.  Mr. Peterson, back to you.

PETERSON:
For the record, David Peterson.  G-4, Nevada Arts Council Update, it's my pleasure to introduce the new Executive Director, Tony Manfredi.  He is a Nevada native and a veteran executive in public broadcasting.  He assumed the new role with the Arts Council on September 11th.  Tony spent 11 years with KNPB Channel 5, Northern Nevada's PBS member station, most recently serving as Senior Vice President of content and marketing.  With that, I'm going to have Tony do an update.  I'll leave it up to you, Lieutenant Governor.  Tony has a wonderful video, but it's about four minutes long.  If you would like to see that, we could definitely run it.

HUTCHISON:
How are we doing on time?

PETERSON:
We're three minutes over.

HUTCHISON:
So, what do you think about a four-minute video?

PETERSON:
I think we don't do it.  [laughter] But I'm not you.

HUTCHISON:
Just a series of questions.

PETERSON:
Yeah.

HUTCHISON:
Yeah.  No, okay.  Mr. Manfredi, please come on up, and welcome.  We're very excited to hear from you and greatly appreciative of you taking on the new position.

MANFREDI:
For the record, Tony Manfredi, new Executive Director of the Nevada Arts Council.  Good afternoon.  As David mentioned, I'm a second generation Nevadan from my mom's side, a third from my dad's side, so very Nevada proud and extremely happy to be here.  It's an absolute pleasure to be here in front of you in what is my 13th week on the job in this new role, so again, appreciate the opportunity to speak and introduce you to what you may already realize, but a little bit about the Nevada Arts Council.  Nevada Arts Council is a state arts agency.  It was created in 1967.  We're celebrating our 50th anniversary as part of the state.  The Nevada Arts Council is charged with expanding access and public participation to the arts and culture throughout the state.  We provide residents a rich quality of life.  We contribute to the diversity of Nevada's economy and workforce.  We improve education through the use of arts and culture in the classroom, and of course, we are a tourism draw.  We support, fund, present arts and cultural events, productions, festivals, ethnic and community celebrations, arts education opportunities in schools, arts residencies, healing arts programs, writing workshops, dance classrooms, and much more.

Five program areas quickly to go through that we have, Artist Services, they are the concerns of the individual artists throughout the state.  We provide grants, program support, work of artists, professional development.  In our Arts and Learning program, we ensure that arts and cultural are part of the lifelong learning process, and this is absolutely critical for 21st century learners.  We're excited that the Nevada Department of Education has incorporated the new arts and culture standards in the curriculum, which is fantastic, and the Nevada Arts Council was a part of that discussion.  Our community Arts Development program engages communications, network training, and funding to help cities and towns across Nevada develop local programs and strategies to increase participation.  Our Folk Life program works with a range of artists in communities, ethnic, tribal, regional, age, occupational, gender, religious, and family.  It documents Nevada's diverse cultural heritage to share with the public throughout publications, exhibitions, performances, workshops, and the Nevada folk life archives.  And finally, our Grants Program manages the grant applications, award process, and online submission and review for the agency, and it offers training and technical assistance to strengthen the administrative and grantsmanship capabilities for Nevada's arts industries.  We give out nearly $1 million in grant funding every year.

Again, to echo some of what Commissioner Arger had mentioned with Page 2 in the Strategic Plan, we're very happy to be a part of the strategy and the plan, and one of the things I wanted to cite with you and share was some stats on a most recent study conducted by the American Arts for Education.  It's known as the Arts and Economic Prosperity V Study.  It's the most comprehensive economic study of the non-profit arts and culture industry ever conducted in the United States, and the date of it we have is for fiscal year 2015.  The state of Nevada joined American for the Arts as an official study partner.  What sets this study apart from others is it not only focus on localized research of arts organizations, but it also incorporates the event-related spending for the audiences beyond any ticket price.  When patrons attend an arts event, they may pay for parking, eat dinner at a restaurant, enjoy dessert after the show, and return home to pay the babysitter.  From a tourism component, when a community offers arts and culture events, it attracts cultural tourists and harnesses significant economic awards.

A few numbers to close on here, the arts in Nevada, based on this study, actually contributed $471.70 million in economic activity, supports 10,494 full-time jobs, contributes to household income for local residents to the tune of $250.7 million, and it generates local and state government revenue of $36.8 million.  It drives tourism.  54.2% of non-local event attendees said the primary purpose to visit the state was specifically to attend this arts/cultural event, and 47.6 of the non-resident attendees said they would have traveled to a different community to attend a similar cultural event.  From the local side, that number is 41.8, so not only from the tourism side, but the local side as well.  And finally, audience spending, $79, non-local average attendees spending per person above and beyond the ticket price.  So, again, the arts certainly had a crucial component.  Arts and culture certainly have a crucial component to business, and again, just so much opportunity.  I'm very excited to be in this position, this role.  I’m looking forward to getting out and visiting all over the state and finding ways that we connect, been having some great conversations with the Department of Tourism and how we can align, making sure that arts and cultural are really a part of the tourism side and what we can do to bring in people.  It's my pleasure to be here.  I'll certainly entertain any questions.

HUTCHISON:
Thank you, Mr. Manfredi, for your presentation, and again, for coming on board and heading up our efforts here.  Any questions on the Arts Council?  All right.  Mr. Manfredi, thank you very much.

MANFREDI:
Thank you.

HUTCHISON:
All right, Mr. Peterson, back to you.

PETERSON:
Thank you.  For the record, David Peterson.  I'll do the G-5 update quickly, although Janet's here.  We just wanted to give you an update.  Janet and the team now have an Events and Shows south, which is up on your packets for each of you.  It's another revenue opportunity for them.  We've got two Events and Shows.  In the past, we had one that was distributed throughout the state, primarily to major airports, but now we have one specific to Southern Nevada that's—and that's my brief update on G-5.
HUTCHISON:
All right.  Anything else on Agenda Item G?

PETERSON:
No, sir.

HUTCHISON:
All right.  Why don't we close out unless, Commissioner, you've got any questions on Agenda Item G.  We'll go ahead and close out Agenda Item G and move on to Agenda Item H, Upcoming Meetings.  Mr. Peterson.

PETERSON:
Thank you.  For the record, David Peterson.  The last sheet of your packet is the proposed schedule for the full four quarterly Commission meetings, March 14, June 20, September 19, and December 12, as well as the months right now for the marketing subcommittee meetings being in February and August for your consideration.

HUTCHISON:
You want just feedback on this?  There's no motion on this at all, right?

PETERSON:
Yeah, just feedback.

HUTCHISON:
Any feedback on this, Commissioners, as far as proposals for the meeting schedule as set forth in our packet?  All right, sounds like everybody is good with it, Mr. Peterson.  Anything else about Agenda Item H?

PETERSON:
No, sir.

HUTCHISON:
All right, that closes out Agenda Item H.  
Commissioner Comments

HUTCHISON:
That takes us to Agenda Item I, Commissioner Comments.  This is the time, Commissioners, for any members of the Commission to make any comments they'd like to make at our meeting.  All right, I'm hearing none.  Close out Agenda Item I.  

Public Comment

 HUTCHISON:
Let’s move on to Agenda Item J, Public Comment.  Are there any members of the public here who would like to address the Members of the Commission?  Not seeing any in Las Vegas.  Is there anyone in Carson City who would like to address Members of the Commission?  I'm not hearing any in Carson City.  Close out Agenda Item J.

Adjournment
HUTCHISON:
Agenda Item K, Adjournment.  Is there a motion to adjourn?

DELONE:
So moved.

HUTCHISON:
Motion to adjourn.  Do I have a second?

SANTOS:
Second.

HUTCHISON:
Second.  Any comments, questions on the motion?  Those in favor signify by saying aye.  

GROUP:
Aye.

HUTCHISON:
Any opposed, nay.  Motion carries.  We are adjourned.  Thank you very much for being here.
The meeting adjourned at 1:42 p.m.
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